
YOUNG WHISTLERS’ REPORT 2015/16 
 
 
It’s been another good season for the Young Whistlers. A total of 14 youngsters attended 
the dedicated YW course at Barker Butts last October half term and of those eight have 
refereed for us this season. Those who were most enthusiastic were led by Tom Boulton, 
who is now 18 and refereed more than 40 games since joining us in November. Well done. 
Tom will be considered for the adult game at the start of next season. Our first female 
young whistler, Avneet Devgun, and William Baxter, Jack Kean, Sam Roberts , Sam Richards 
(4)  Ewan Smith(3) and Tom Ward(2), all officiated during the season, although the latter 
three completed only 4,3 and 2 games respectively due to playing regularly.  
  
Premiership referee Craig Maxwell-Keys attended a training and development evening at 
Barker Butts RFC and presented those eligible with their kit.  
 
We were invited to referee the Preparatory Schools U16s games in the Rosslyn Park Schools 
Sevens and were joined by Full time official JP Doyle, which provided some good photo 
opportunities.  We also provided referees for the Sainsbury’s School Games in Manchester 
last September. 
 
For both events, we have been invited back for next season and 9 referees have already 
been chosen to go to the Sainsbury’s Schoool Games, which are at Loughborough University 
in September. 
 
We also had a good contingent at the West Coast Rugby Festival in Barnstaple which was 
attended by 11 referees and four adults – Roger Ainsley, Bob Kenney, Kindy Devgun and 
parent, Ken Baxter. 
 
Also, the RFU again recognised our YW initiative and at their request we have provided 
referees for the RFU Ladies Academy U15 and U18 trial games, held on three occasions at 
Birmingham Exiles and also for the RFU Academy 7s at Five Ways Old Edwardians. 
 
A number of our YWs have gone on to the adult game, Josh Jelley, Harry Walbaum, Kieran 
Bowerbank and Alex McDonald who have all gone away to University; and Tom Hill, Harvey 
Knight and Rhys Davies, who are refereeing in Warwickshire. 
 
Harry Walbaum, aged 20, has become the first of our YWs to graduate to L5 and this coming 
season will be a member of the North Group with potential to get onto the RFU National 
Panel.  Well done, Harry. 
 
During the season Paul Adderley won the “Newcomer of the Year” trophy in the annual 

Coventry, Solihull and Warwickshire Sports Awards. It was presented at a black tie dinner 

attended by 300 people at the Ricoh Arena. 

Peter Tolan has also been working with John Widdowson, the RFU’s Match Official 

Development Officer in the production of a document for the launch nationwide of a new 

RFU Young Officials recruitment initiative.  As part of that two Young Whistlers, Harvey 



Knight and Will Baxter have taken part in filming at Alcester Grammar School along with 

National Panel official, Christophe Ridley, for a promotional video. I understand both did 

very well. 

Peter Tolan’s work with the Young Whistlers was officially recognised by the RFU when he 

was invited to the Rugby World Cup reception at Buckingham Palace last October, by HM 

the Queen. Other members of the Royal Family were present including the Duke of 

Edinburgh, Prince Harry and Princess Anne. 

Next season’s Young Whistlers Level 2 Refereeing course dates have already been set and 

the course is now being advertised on the RFU course calendar.  We will be planning to 

review the YW committee and the programme for the new season shortly. 

We had one serious issue of abuse at a club junior game last season and that has been dealt 

with through the correct channels. A very few minor incidents also occurred and 

appropriate action was taken at the time.  We have to be continually aware of the potential 

for abuse of our young referees and ensure that it is stamped out or the perpetrators 

brought to book.  A zero  tolerance to this is essential. 

A big thank you to all our mentors, who have done a fantastic job, as usual, mentoring our 

young officials and providing them with coaching feedback to aid their development. Also to 

the many coaches and sports teachers who have warmly welcomed our young officials to 

officiate at their games, recognising the need to use such matches to aid their overall 

development.  Many thanks to you all and all members of the Young Whistlers committee 

for their hard work during the last 12 months. 
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